
 

 

To Whom It May Concern: 
 
I am contacting you as a Maryland constituent, and a Doctor of Chinese Medicine and Licensed 
Acupuncturist, regarding Maryland SB 711, and HB 1016 allowing athletic trainers to provide dry 
needling, and to express my strong opposition. Many healthcare providers have successfully 
rebranded acupuncture and named it 'dry needling' with the purpose of getting around the extensive 
requirements placed on licensed acupuncturists to ensure patient safety and clinical efficacy. Without 
these educational and training requirements, Maryland patients are at risk of multiple adverse outcomes 
including punctured lungs, infection, nerve damage, and more. 
 
Licensed acupuncturists are highly trained, skilled providers in the use of filiform needles. According to 
the National Certification Commission of Acupuncture and Oriental Medicine (NCCAOM), the 
minimum training to be certified is a 3-year Master's degree program. Many of us, myself included, are 
Doctors of Acupuncture and Chinese Medicine, and have even more training in our field. In addition to a 
minimum required 660 supervised clinical hours in the use of needles, licensed acupuncturists are 
required to have a minimum of 450 hours of biomedicine. The NCCAOM also administers an exam prior to 
certification. This is in comparison to the proposed 40 hours of supervised needling proposed in this 
legislation, with no training standards, requirement of certification, or continuing education.  
 
 
As noted from the Maryland Board of Physicians Athletic Trainer Advisory Committee meeting notes from 
Tuesday, January 12, 2021, “Health Occ. §14-5D-1(m)(3) states that the practice of athletic training does 
not include the practice of physical therapy, and if dry needling falls within the scope of practice of 
physical therapy than it cannot be included in the scope of practice of athletic training.” Ms. Darin, esq. 
also noted “adding dry needling to the scope of practice would require a change to the statute.” 
 
 
According to AMA policy H-410.949 from 2016, "Our AMA recognizes dry needling as an invasive 
procedure and maintains that dry needling should only be performed by practitioners with standard 
training and familiarity with routine use of needles in their practice, such as licensed medical physicians 
and licensed acupuncturists." 
 
 
For all of these reasons, I am asking you to oppose SB711/HB1016. It would be irresponsible and 
dangerous to patients to pass this legislation allowing inadequately trained athletic trainers to perform 
acupuncture, aka dry needling. Thank you for your time. 
 
Erin Smith, DACM, L.Ac 


